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Village of Westville   
 

Regular Meeting 
April 21, 2021

7pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00pm at St. Mary’s Gym, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. Present at Roll Call: Sandlin, Delhaye, Jenkins, Hughes, and Dunham, as well as Village Clerk Slavik and Village Treasurer Larson. Hall was absent.
AGENDA

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the amended agenda and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Donna Haluska has a complaint about the delivery companies driving too fast down streets. Weese said we will contact them and if they don’t slow down, we will get the police involved. She asked if the attorney from Chicago’s fee will come from General or Gas; Weese said it will come from Gas. 
Jackie Shadden asked what the name is of the institution loaning; it is the Illinois Financial Authority, and it was created to loan this money for these high natural gas bills. Weese said they are out of Springfield and the governor put 15 million in the fund and 7.9million has been distributed already. The interest rate is 1%. The loan term is 3 years. She asked what resource will be used to fund it and Weese said it comes out of gas. She asked if gas rates will go up to pay it. It is a one-time bill; Weese said people’s next bill will be large and we will decide tonight how to help people pay that. She asked if the citizens will pay for Missouri’s mistake. Weese said it is not Missouri’s fault, it was from Texas when it froze; it went up to $600.00-$1000.00 per dekatherm. He said we have never ever heard of gas being this high and it isn’t just us. He said we testified with the State last night on Zoom; there is a business in Illinois whose normal bill is $3 million/month, and they got a bill for $60 million for one month. They also were not notified, as we were not, until after the fact and we could not warn the public. Jackie feels this is unfair to the consumer and Weese agreed. They used the weekend that was a holiday; they buy gas and there were three days and a holiday before we knew about it.  Weese said we’ll get through it the best we can.

MINUTES

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes of 03-17-21, ZPCIC Meeting minutes of 03-24-21, Special Meeting minutes of 04-07-21 and Special Meeting minutes of 04-12-21. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.  
CLAIMS
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Claims and place the report on file. Slavik said the open lines on the Ameren bill are for bills that just came today. Motion by Sandlin; second by Jenkins. Motion carried.  
CLERK REPORT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Clerk Report, turn the money over to the Treasurer and place the report on file. Motion by Jenkins; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.  
TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Treasurer Larson said a portion of the report is what we talked about the last time (line-item transfers) for pay increases and other expenditures. It moves monies from certain line items to another and does not change the overall budget. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the treasurers report as presented. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.
COMMUNICATIONS (none)
POLICE REPORT

Mayor Weese hi-lighted items on Booe’s report for March 12, 2021 through April 14, 2021. There were 27 reports and 135 calls for the reporting period. There were 26 traffic stops, 9 warnings and 15 citations. Weese said that might slow trucks down; if they get a ticket, some lose their job. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by JenkinsugfhHu; second by Dunham. No further discussion. Motion carried.
PUBLIC WORKS
Trustee Delhaye updated the board on some ongoing projects being finished in the park. The Youhas diamond is getting a Red Turface upgrade. There is a new step up and bench at the concession stand window for children. The concrete approaches to the announcer’s booth on both ends for the access door has been completed by Biava. The repairs on the east =side of the concession stand have been completed by Razmus’ and the north/west sides are pending. The stand will be painted by Alvarez Painting. John Martin will order all the restroom fixtures needed for the concession stand. Jason Biava will pour a new concrete pad this fiscal year and we will extend the roof overhang across the new concrete pad. 

Delhaye highlighted items on the gas and water report and said they installed new water services at 15247 E 1200 N Rd. and 15146 E 1200 N Rd. 

Bennett said there is vandalism in the park; Weese said they caught a good picture of the vandals and they’ll be speaking to them. Varvel said they are 9-year-oldx and he has spoken to them already. Jenkins asked if they will be responsible for damages and Varvel said the parents received a citation for criminal damage and the kids are banned from the park for a year. They can be with their parents for ballgames; otherwise, they’ll be removed. Bennett would like a meeting with the Westville Rec League to get the word out; he says if people see something, to call the police. Varvel said there is not an area in the park that is not covered by cameras, so we can go back and see the recordings. Weese said a spring on the garage door on the back of the concession stand broke; Byerly fixed it and did not charge the Village.

Dunham challenged overtime for a particular employee; Weese said this is not the place to bring this up.

GAS & WATER REPORT BY PUB. WORKS DIR. MICHAEL BENNETT 03-12-2021 through April 14, 2021
In the Water Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, took routine samples, changed daily totalizer chart, calculated daily usage, took chlorine residuals, swept/mopped plant, repaired a water leak on the main in front of 15 Shaw, had the water plant generator serviced and installed two new services on W. Main St.  In the Gas Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, changed daily high/low charts, checked odorizer daily, patrolled the system, took odorant readings, cut off a service at 118 N. State (old Lary’s Tavern building will be torn down), cut off gas at 305 S. State Apartments (4 services will be removed), finished greasing/turning valves and will have gas training in Marshall. In Other Business they will be shutting off gas and water for non-payment and they mowed grass and applied weed killer.
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STREETS/ALLEYS REPORT BY PUB. WORKS DIR. MICHAEL BENNETT 03-12-2021 to 04-14-21
Streets & Alleys • Took tire off mower, took to YR to repair • Pick up tune-up kit, tune-up Hustler mower and put bearing in, also done for Gas & Water Cub mower, sharpen blades on both, change oil/filters JD 5400, also in Gator • Took salt spreader off F550, took salt back to Ribbe Trucking for refund • Sweep up loose rock chips on corner of Jefferson and Short • Put rock: E-W alleys from Michigan to Connecticut, in the alley by Latoz, alley Iowa to Vermont, Cook St. • Put millings: 102 Pine, Maple St. • Stack pipe behind garage, clean area • Assemble new 25 gallon sprayer • Help with water break on Shaw, turn valves • Put new belt on tamper, change oil • Cut up, clean up tree on Cook. Cut limbs between Market & Village Court • Assemble and bolt chainsaw sharpener down, sharpen chainsaws, clean saws • Put up hangers for new pole saw • Clean up garbage between Market & Dolak Sewers • Clean catch basins and drains as needed, clean gutter on Bridgett • Pick up (2) 4” risers, put those and beehive lids on E. Main, concrete • Repair catch basin lid on Kentucky & Rt. 1 • Pump out Julie Gay’s yard  • Drain bad gas from jetter, add new battery, top off fluids Sidewalks • Nothing to report Park • Replace broken playground equipment • Move blocks, pick up sand pile • Connect restrooms plumbing, put fountain heads on, replace fountain • Help Rec League: move parking block, refill tractor • Put sprayer in southeast bathroom and fix light • Fix sign ripped off of post • Paint in restrooms Buildings & Grounds • Maintain 17 Village-owned properties, which may include mowing, spraying, weed eating, cleaning limbs/leaves, mulching, emptying trash, raking in park, sweeping/snow removal on sidewalks, snow-plowing streets/alleys, clean Village Hall and Park restrooms.
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the reports and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS (none)
NEW BUSINESS 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to allow the Treasurer to make line adjustments in the budget. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.
Brian Klugow of Klugow Tree Service said he was doing some other work for the Village and noticed some issues with a tree where you would not be able to see it from underneath. He took it off because it was dead and there was a liability. He did a tree risk assessment of all trees in the park. Some need removed, some have dead wood, some have hangers that can pose a threat to life. Anyone with questions or wants to meet with him is welcome to. He is not about cutting down trees, but there is liability to consider, especially with ballgames coming up. He said trees have a life cycle just like humans do and sometimes you have to go in a take care of it; they may want to consider planting some new trees. He said you need to plant different species so if there are insects, what has happened in some towns, a certain species comes and get all the trees of the same type that were planted. Bennett said a big one came down today on the merry-go-round. Brian said he is a certified arborist, looking out for the public, making the park safe. Weese suggests someone go with him and look at the trees. Klugow said if we do them all and he is here and his equipment is setup, he can adjust the price versus coming in and out of the park. He can take 10% off if he does it all at once.
Klugow Tree Service estimate for tree work that included individual prices for each part of the project total was $12,500.00. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to hire Klugow. Motion by Delhaye to have it done with the 10% off; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.
Dunham said he was talking to Eileen and got a list of some people with second meters. Bennett said Dunham took it from Eileen’s desk. Bennett said he isn’t supposed to take a list of customers. Burks said we are not to divulge or share account information. She asked Dunham if it is for spigots; he said it is for a second meter and she said it is for spigots - those that come out of the ground and they don’t hook to the sewer system. Customers may have it for mixing concrete, or they have asked to have it outside their garage. It is a paid meter, and they pay a water bill every month. Bennett said everyone in their system can have one. Dunham said it is supposed to go through the sanitary. He asked if the sanitary gets a bill for it. Bennett said the sanitary doesn’t get a bill for it. Weese said people have requested those. Maybe they bought a lot next door and asked for a spigot. He said another one had meters on extra lots. They were there or they paid to have them. Weese said they have had this option for 20 years. Burks asked if there were any other questions she could answer; Dunham said no. Burks said anyone can call and request one; they pay a fee and they can have one. 

Utility Billing Adjustments: The issue is the high price of natural gas after MGCM charged abnormally high prices per therm during the freeze February 21-28th, resulting in a large Village bill that must be paid and passed to consumers per ordinance. Burks said everyone has a vested interest in the March bills and we need a way to bill to the customers. They are wanting to give a 12-month payment plan/agreement that will identify total charges in addition to what they already paid. The letter created would go to the billing company, who would complete consumption, what was billed and what should have been billed (so what is due besides regular monthly usage). The 12 months period will pay the $850,000.00 loan. We ask that the payment be due at the billing cycle and they would go out with the next bill. Burks said CAP has broadened the opportunity for people to apply; many have contacted them and will receive the maximum allowed. We can give people a letter to take to CAP, no matter what their income is.  Delhaye asked and they can pay it off at once or take 12 months to pay. Gallion asked if they will send a bill showing the total. Burks said there won’t be two bills, there will be a carryover balance each month, i.e., whatever is paid over the monthly bill amount will be applied to the total bill with no penalties. Payments still need to be made on the regular monthly amount. Sandlin asked what if someone can’t pay on the extra amount; Burks said if people can’t pay, they may be able to work something out. The therm price is $3.36 additional to what was billed in March. Jackie asked if we are billing the customer to pay our bill off. Burks said we are asking them to pay for their own usage in their homes at the amount the Village was charged. Burks said this is what they are charging the Village. Jenkins asked and there is no penalty for early pay off. Burks said we billed $1.16, and it should have been billed at $4.52. 
Weese said we had a meeting this morning with Missouri and we requested with the attorney from Chicago officially that we want out of the MGCM. They won’t act on it today. The attorney asked for 60 days to go over this because it is an automatic 5-year renewal. We need to look at the problems that could occur for them buying gas for us, but they have another town wanting in so it shouldn’t hurt them. The contract doesn’t show any penalties for us to get out. But they will try to get us out. Weese said last night we had a Zoom with the republican energy and environmental committee. There were 6 people testifying for 6 communities. One was the one with the $60 million bill. There are at least 11 towns applying for this loan. Rossville is with another natural gas company, but still had the spike in gas for those days in February and is asking for the money, too. They are going to try to come up with a solution to make sure this doesn’t happen again. Weese said if we get our money back, we will try to give back to our customers the best we can. We must get it paid; the $850,000.00 was wired Friday so we can pay the bill when we get an actual concrete bill.  Jackie asked if we get out, how we will select the next company. Weese said we have been talking to another company for months and we can go with them as soon as we get out. They are up front with us. We have figures on gas and this new company beat MGCM by $150,000.00 over our total bill last year. Stonington and Westville are the only two IL towns left in MGCM. There were 30 towns in MGCM at one time; now there are 11. MGCM is leaning towards electric utility business more than gas. The new company will give us a contract; we don’t know the length of it yet. Bennett said we gave MGCM notice back in November; he explained how the new group of people running MGCM are all about money, the people who were in before that took care of us are not there any longer. The attorney asked if we want out in September 2022 when our contract is up, but we would like to be out in October 2021. Hughes would like the Village reserve to take care of the 1% interest on the loan. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to pay the interest this way. Motion by Hughes; second by Delhaye. No further discussion. Motion carried. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to give the customers 12 months to pay their additional fees on usage for the natural gas that is to be billed along with the regular monthly bills. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hughes. No further discussion

Mayor Weese wanted to thank Dena Jenkins and Mark Dunham for their work on the board. 
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 7:50p.m. Motion by Jenkins; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.  
